
Saturday, December 1, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you are again seeing the readings 
in the end times talk in Daniel (Daniel 7:15-27) of the coming 
fourth kingdom referring to the Antichrist and his earthly reign 
for 3   1/2  years.  Daniel spoke of this beast who would gain 
control over the whole earth, and he would oppress the holy ones 
of God.  In the Gospel (Luke 21:34-36) it is mentioned again of 
a tribulation time that will come upon the earth.  The 
preparation for these end times has been your mission, and you 
are being vindicated in the prophesies of the messages that I 
have been sharing with you.  This vision of the Pentagon is one 
more defeat of your military might by the one world people who 
are working with Satan to put the Antichrist into power.  You 
will see your country taken over as part of this North American 
Union, and the unions all over the earth will be joined under 
the Antichrist in the European Union.  All of these things are 
told in the Scripture readings of the last days at the end of 
this Church year.  Do not have any fear of these evil ones 
because their reign will be brief.  Did you think that I would 
allow this evil to continue very long?  Certainly not, for I 
will come in glory on the clouds to defeat these evil ones and 
cast them into hell.  My faithful will then see a renewed earth 
and live in My Era of Peace.”  
     Jesus said: “My people, just as you see the difference 
between this sickly pine tree and the healthy pine tree, so 
there is also a difference between a sickly sinner’s soul and a 
healthy pure soul.  When a tree needs help, you prune off the 
dead branches and brown needles.  In a soul you want to prune 
the dark parts of the soul that are dead because of sin.  When 
you repent of your sins, or come to the priest in Confession, 
you are making the opportunity to purify your soul of sin by 
your sorrow for sin.  With contrite hearts to avoid this sin 
again, you receive absolution from the priest and a cleansing 
with sanctifying grace that restores your soul to its original 
holy state after Baptism.  Give thanks and praise to Me for 
forgiving even the worst of your sins.  When you start your 
Advent Season, you are doing a little retreat to purify your 
soul so you can be white and pure to receive Me in My crib at 
Christmas.  Advent is a preparation for celebrating My coming to 
earth at Christmas.  Even on this last day of the Church Year, 
you are also preparing your soul for the day of My return by 
keeping it holy in Confession.  You may be awaiting My return by 
constant readiness, but you need to move on in your life to 
fulfill your personal mission in your work or retirement.  Do 
not be fearful or anxious about when I will return, but be 
prepared in your soul and have your hands full of good works.” 
 



Sunday, December 2, 2007: (First Sunday of Advent) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are starting your celebration 
of Advent and already this vision of myrrh is an anticipation of 
when I will die on the cross for the sins of mankind.  This 
crucifix is a focal point of why I came as a man in the first 
place to the earth, and it is why it is appropriate to be in the 
center of your altar so you never forget it.  The people who 
labored to fix your cross are to be commended for their good 
work.  In the Gospel you hear again this theme of being prepared 
in your soul to be pure when you celebrate My birth at 
Christmas.  This wake up call to be always watching, can also 
carry over into when the Son of Man will come again.  The Gospel 
makes a point of the sign of evil in the days of Noah.  Just as 
there is evil all around you, so it will be when I come again.  
You are living in the end times because of all the signs around 
you that were not only prophesied, but are being fulfilled even 
as I am speaking to you now.” 
 
Monday, December 3, 2007: (St. Francis Xavier) 
 Jesus said: “My people, your movies from Hollywood are 
corrupting souls all over the world, and this is why these 
actors and actresses are being tormented with the fires in 
California.  Especially in ‘R’ movies, the actors flaunt 
violence, sexual scenes, and vulgar language which are a bad 
influence for adults and for children.  I have warned you to 
avoid ‘R’ movies, and even some PG films are bad for children.  
Your TV programming is also filled with the same bad influences.  
So guard your eyes and ears from such occasions of sin and 
especially protect your children from viewing such filth.  In 
addition to ‘R’ movies, it is also important to avoid the Harry 
Potter movies, the Golden Compass series, and any other movies 
supporting witchcraft and demons for entertainment.  TV and 
movies are powerful ways to influence the mind and soul, but man 
has abused these media for evil purposes that require your 
careful discernment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are now moving into winter with 
another set of disasters that could cause trouble in the safety 
of your car travel and cause power outages.  Already you are 
seeing considerable high wind events along the Pacific coast, 
even as I told you windy events will become more common this 
winter.  You need to have warm clothing, some food and holy 
water or blessed salt in your cars in case your car quits or has 
an accident.  In your homes you need back up fuels for heating 
as wood, kerosene, or propane to provide heat and a means of 
cooking if you should lose power in a snow storm.  Just as you 
stay prepared for your physical survival, you also need to be 
prepared for your spiritual survival against sin.  Frequent 



Confession is the best means to keep your soul pure and ready 
for the day of your death and judgment.  You can also pray an 
Act of Contrition when you go to bed, or if you feel death is 
imminent.  If you should die overnight, then you have asked to 
be forgiven, and you may not have time for Confession.  Being 
prepared for winter, and for your death, are very practical ways 
for the survival of both your body and your soul.” 
 
Tuesday, December 4, 2007: (St. John of Damascus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you could do more good for your 
people if you manufactured metal goods for civilian uses instead 
of making so many weapons for war.  This vision of beating 
swords into plowshares is a good change to stop the profit for 
making weapons of war.  Take the money incentive out of your 
wars and these weapons would be useless.  Do not follow the war 
mongers  who cry for more wars and threaten more regime changes 
for threats  that your intelligence has found to be untrue.  
Work to make peace diplomatically without threats of war.  It is 
time to bring your troops home while they are still alive.  This 
is the best help that you could do for them.  Senseless killings 
and continued bombings  are not the reason to continue your 
constant wars.  Say no to the rich who profit from war, or your 
civilization will cease to be free.” 
 
Wednesday, December 5, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have been witnessing some 
severe winter weather already with some areas receiving record 
winds and above average snowfalls or rainfalls.  Even your 
weather maps have been showing huge storms and erratic jet 
stream flows causing colder weather than normal.  You may or may 
not be aware of the HAARP weather making machine that uses 
extremely powerful microwaves to control and change the jet 
streams to cause this bad weather.  This maker of bad weather 
and the chem trails causing flu epidemics, are all part of the 
one world plan to cause disruption and create emergency 
situations for their control of people.  Many of your extreme 
weather events are due to the use of such machines.  This is 
just an added insight to how evil these people can be just to 
manipulate your government and the death culture that they 
promote.  The evil ones will have a brief reign, but they will 
soon face My judgment for their evil deeds.  Call on My help and 
My angels to protect you, and use your Hawthorn pills or tea, 
herbs, and vitamins to protect yourselves from these man-made 
viruses.” 
 
Wednesday, December 5, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, life for the monks can be cold at 



times in the winter when they only have wood stoves to keep 
warm.  This is why they wear their hoods more in the winter.  
You have seen movies of their life which is very often in 
silence during the week and some talking on Sunday.  They either 
cut up wood or use coal for their heaters.  Life for the monks 
is very simple, yet prayerful.  When you watch their lives,  you 
realize how much time people waste on their earthly 
distractions.  Many times you are curious about the latest news, 
but usually they report on wars, killings, and weather 
disasters.  Other times you are curious about the presidential 
candidates or the latest entertainment events and movies.  
Sports, sitcoms, and police stories are on many of your TV 
channels.  Make enough time in your life for Me, because your 
prayer life is very important for your spiritual destiny.  Let 
the monks quiet contemplative prayer be an example for you to 
follow, especially in Advent.” 
 
Friday, December 7, 2007: 
 Our Lady said:  “My dear children, I am happy to welcome 
all of my pilgrims to my shrine at Betania.  All of you are 
called to be here and receive my graces to carry on with all of 
your life’s trials.  You are also about to share in my great 
feasts of my Immaculate Conception and my feast of all of the 
Americas in Guadeloupe.  You have passed through Mexico City 
where the miracle of my image is stored on the tilma.  Many of 
you have had the joy of seeing my sign in the blue butterfly 
which is a sign of my presence among you.  I am your heavenly 
Mother and I put my mantle of protection around all of you.  
Bring your petitions to me and I will forward them to my Son, 
Jesus, who listens closely to my requests.  Rejoice in the great 
joy of our love in our two hearts as we share our union with 
your love.  Come to Betania with love in your hearts for our two 
hearts, and share that love with the people of  Venezuela.” 
 
Saturday, December 8, 2007:  (Immaculate Conception) 
 The Blessed Mother said: “My dear children, thank you for 
coming to celebrate My Immaculate Conception at this Mass.  When 
you come to me, I always bring you to my Son, Jesus.  Especially 
you are becoming intimately united with my Son in Holy 
Communion.  At times you are looking for signs of my presence, 
but today you were greeted at Communion by the sun coming out on 
a cloudy day.  You also were given the inspiration to see me 
holding the Infant Jesus in the stump of a tree.  This is truly 
symbolic as you have read of the Stump of Jesse as the father of 
David.  Both St. Joseph and myself had a genealogy leading back 
to David, because Jesus is spoken of as the ‘Son of David’.  I 
love all of my pilgrims to this shrine and I share the graces of 



Jesus with you for all that you have had to suffer in coming 
here.  I am with you always and protecting you with my mantle of 
protection.  I share the joy of our hearts with your hearts, and 
our love with your love.  Keep close to my Son by praying your 
rosaries every day, and you will have my Infant Son always with 
you.” 
 
Sunday, December 9, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you come to this grave of My 
dear one, I am showing you the cross that you all must pick up 
and carry with Me until your own death.  Walking the Stations of 
the Cross represents how you must carry your cross through your 
own stations or trials on earth.  As you approach your own 
death, you will be coming to the 14th station of your own life in 
your burial.  You will not experience the 15th station until you 
are reunited with your body and soul.” 
 Maria said: “My dear pilgrims, I am praying over all of the 
pilgrims for help in your life, and I am interceding with Jesus 
in carrying all of your petitions and prayers to Jesus.  I love 
you all, and I hope that you can return to the Betania Shrine 
for as long as you are able.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision shows you how I am the 
center of your life, and everything that you do should revolve 
around Me.  The events of one’s life circling around Me, 
represents the vision of your life that you will witness at the 
time of the Warning.  From your birth and even from conception, 
until your present moment, you will see all of the good and bad 
things that you did in your life in a life review.  You will 
come face to face with your Lord in an out of body experience.  
You will be shown where you would be judged at that time either 
to heaven, purgatory, or hell.  You will be placed back into 
your body and given a second chance to improve your spiritual 
life.  So as the readings proclaim today, repent and change your 
lives before I return so you will find your reward in heaven.  
Reach out and be ready to help guide as many souls as possible 
to heaven so they are not lost to the evil one in hell.” 
 
Monday, December 10, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, during Advent you are seeing the 
darkness of sin all over the world before I came to release 
everyone of their sin.  The Light of the Star of Bethlehem is 
the Light that disperses the darkness.  It is My death on the 
cross that will release you of your bonds of sin and set you 
free in the Light of grace, peace, and salvation of your souls.  
It is only when you take a step forward to open the door to your 
hearts in faith that I can come into your hearts, even as you 
would be the innkeeper to let the Holy Family into your inn.  



This is the same faith that the paralyzed man had that I could 
heal him, as well as those that carried him in.  Have faith that 
I can continue to heal you in love for both your body and your 
soul.  See the love that I have for all of you in dying to save 
your souls from hell.  Come follow Me out of love and faith in 
My words and My promises.” 
 
Tuesday, December 11, 2007: (Vigil of Guadeloupe) 
 Mary said: “My dear children, I am the Mother of all of the 
Americas under the title of: ‘Our Lady of Guadeloupe’.  I am 
coming in a heavenly appearance as your heavenly Mother clothed 
in the sun with the moon under my feet.  This gate is the way 
that I lead my people to the love, graces, and blessings of my 
Son, Jesus.  This stage represents the stage of life where your 
actions are performed, and they are the actions on which you 
will be judged.  Just as I gave my ‘yes’ at the Annunciation, 
you too are called to give your ‘yes’ to all that Jesus calls 
you to do.   I said: (Luke 1:26-38) ‘Behold, I am the handmaid 
of the Lord.  May it be done to me according to your word.’  All 
of my children should be willing to give everything over to my 
Son, Jesus.  Only by saying ‘yes’ to my Son can He come into 
your hearts and mold you into the Christian that you are meant 
to be.  As you prepare for Christmas, bring the gift of your 
life back to my Son at His crib as your offering.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who get married, are asked 
to take vows of serving each other and wear rings to symbolize 
their love and total commitment.  I am also joined in their 
lives through the sacrament of Matrimony.  These partners of man 
and woman are only allowed to have relations if they are 
married.  All other relations outside of marriage are acts of 
fornication and should be avoided.  This ring on the door 
represents another marriage between Me and every soul who wants 
to make a total commitment to follow Me and do My Will.  I do 
not want you to have any other gods before Me, because I am the 
only One worthy of your praise and worship.  The commitment to 
Me may require you to suffer and help others, even when it 
demands that you go out of your comfort zone, or change your 
life.  For all souls that are faithful to My wedding ring of 
commitment, I will open the gates of heaven and I will invite 
you to a place that I have prepared for you at My Wedding 
Banquet.  The lesson is: Be faithful to Me and you will have 
your reward in heaven.” 
 
Wednesday, December 12, 2007: (Feast of Our Lady of Guadeloupe) 
 Mary said: “My dear children, I am happy to see all of my 
children of Betania and my pilgrims rejoicing at Mass on my 
feast day of Guadeloupe.  Your singing and your prayers are very 



effective in sharing your love with all of heaven.  All the 
saints in heaven and Maria are encouraging you in all of your 
efforts to save souls.  This darkness in the sky in the vision 
represents the sins of mankind and your weak faith in the Word 
of my Son, Jesus.  The worst of these sins are your abortions of 
the unborn.  I am the patron of the unborn as I appeared to Juan 
Diego as a mother pregnant with my Son and your Savior.  This 
miracle of the roses and my Guadeloupe image on the tilma is a 
message of hope for my children to stop your abortions and hold 
life up as a precious gift, too valuable to kill.  Many of your 
life’s problems are brought on yourselves by supporting the 
death culture of abortions, euthanasia, wars, and senseless 
killings.  Continue to stand up to your society and fight to 
save the lives of the unborn.  Continue to send letters against 
this death culture to your government representatives, protest 
abortions at the clinics, counsel the women contemplating 
abortion, and pray for these mothers and doctors to stop taking 
away this innocent life.  If you refuse to fight abortion in 
some way, then you are committing one of the greatest sins of 
omission that there is.  I love all of my children, and 
especially the innocent unborn little ones.  My Son also loves 
the children, so do not kill his little ones.” 

 
Thursday, December 13, 2007: (St. Lucy) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you are celebrating the feast 
day of St. Lucy who is the patron of those with eye problems.  
In the vision of all of these eyes it is the eyes that are the 
windows to the soul.  I have also spoken to you of having the 
eyes of faith to recognize the events going on around you, which 
are the signs of the end times.  The first eye is the all 
knowing eye of God where We watch over all of our children.  
Another is the eyes of Maria Esperanza which you remember as 
always having the joy of her God and My Blessed Mother present.  
You also see Maria’s joy filled eyes in the eyes of her 
children.  On your pilgrimage you are all looking into each 
other’s eyes and you are sharing and comforting each other in 
all of your pains and trials.  With My grace and My Blessed 
Mother’s encouragement, you are all given hope and support to 
help you through this life on your road to heaven.  I also want 
you to remember the poor souls in purgatory in your prayers so 
you can comfort them in shortening their suffering time.” 
 
Friday, December 14, 2007: (St. John of the Cross) 
 Jesus said: “My people, on this feast day of St. John of 
the cross I am reminding you again of My crucifix, and how you 
need to carry your own cross along life’s path.  In every way 
that you follow Me, you need to offer up your suffering and 



share it with My suffering on the cross.  In everything that you 
do, you need to do it for Me out of love and according to My 
Will.  Before you start any project, ask Me to help you in your 
efforts.  Once you make a plan, then ask Me if it is right for 
you.  Pray also to the Holy Spirit for discernment to affirm 
that what you are doing is in conformity with My Church and the 
Scriptures.  By your good deeds you will see the fruit of 
following My ways instead of the ways of the world.  Also, be 
prepared to change your plan if I disapprove of what you are 
about to do on your own.  Every time that you do something on 
your own and it fails, you will see why it is better to follow 
My lead than going ahead of Me.  Learn from the life of St. John 
of the cross how best to lead your lives in full trust of what I 
think is best for your soul.” 
 
Saturday, December 15, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this is joy Sunday on the Third 
Sunday of Advent.  It is why you are seeing these joyful 
celebrations in the vision.  There is joy all over the world as 
the earth prepares to celebrate My coming as your Redeemer at 
Christmas.  Today you start to see more readings about St. John 
the Baptist as he prepares the way for My coming.  He prepared 
the people as a voice in the desert who preached repentance and 
a change of life for the better.  Even as you prepare to 
celebrate My coming at Christmas, you also need to listen to My 
prophets of today who are also preaching repentance in 
preparation for when I come again.  The circular signs in the 
vision are pointing toward the Warning and how to prepare for 
the coming tribulation.  After I vanquish the evil ones, you 
will see My Era of Peace.  So rejoice in My coming at Christmas 
and at My Era of Peace.” 
 
Monday, December 17, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, these different intensities of 
Light, as chandeliers in the vision, represent various souls 
rising to heaven.  The intensities of Light are appropriate for 
the souls going to the different levels in heaven.  The brighter 
and larger lights were going to the higher levels of heaven.  
More souls go to heaven on the feast days of My Blessed Mother, 
and the most souls go to heaven on Christmas Day.  Continue to 
pray for the souls in purgatory so they can be released sooner, 
and they can pray for you in return.  My love reaches out to 
every soul, but My justice demands reparation for your sins.” 
 Ed said: “I want to thank John and Carol for your wonderful 
friendship at this same Adoration Chapel, and it is fitting to 
be here on my funeral day.  I love my wife, family, and all my 
friends who came to my funeral.  I was very touched by their 



friendship also.  Please pray for me because I only need a few 
Masses to be in heaven as one of these bright souls that you saw 
earlier.” 
 
Tuesday, December 18, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, My dear St. Joseph was tested with 
My Blessed Mother’s pregnancy by the power of the Holy Spirit.  
He was in a quandary as to whether or not to divorce his wife 
because of the Jewish laws of the time.  But he did not want to 
put My Blessed Mother at risk to stoning, so he intended to 
divorce her quietly.  Once an angel warned him that this child, 
being Me, was conceived by the Holy Spirit, St. Joseph did take 
Mary to be his wife into his home.  The vision shows a picture 
of his woodwork as a carpenter.  My Blessed Mother took a step 
in faith to accept the consequences of having Me conceived at 
the word of St. Gabriel.  This was the risk that she took to 
have a child out of wedlock, but St. Joseph protected her from 
any shame or the law.  St. Joseph was always taken back that he 
was not My true father, but he brought Me up as his true son in 
teaching Me carpentry.  Many times there are trials with 
children conceived out of wedlock, but not as My Blessed Mother 
had conceived.  Pray for these couples for their sins to be 
forgiven, and where possible that they could be married.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there is still a communist curtain 
around communist China, and there is still slave labor being 
used to manufacture their exports at a cheap price.  The flood 
of water represents a flood of exports leaving China and a flood 
of imports coming into America.  Many of your American corporate 
leaders have little sympathy for the human abuses of the poor to 
reduce them to slaves.  All they want is cheap labor so they can 
lower their costs and make more money, even at the expense of 
lost American jobs to overseas countries.  These same employers 
are lowering American wages, benefits, and eliminating pensions.  
In lowering salaries these greedy employers are lowering the 
average standard of living of all of their workers.  These same 
employers desire more work from their employees for less pay.  
Because of this unjust exploitation of workers, these employers 
will have to suffer dearly for their greed for more money.  
China is benefitting from their surplus trade, and your 
technical know-how to build their war machine.  America is 
becoming too dependent on foreign goods and foreign oil because 
of your greedy corporations, and this could be the beginning of 
your downfall.  Trust in Me to lead you on the right path in 
your spiritual life so you can be less drawn to the things of 
this world.  Focus on Me and have no other gods before Me.” 
 
Wednesday, December 19, 2007:  



 Jesus said: “My people, this message today is all about new 
birth in both the readings and the birth of the new Era of 
Peace.  The first reading spoke of an unusual birth of Samson, 
and the second reading of a miraculous birth of St. John the 
Baptist when his parents were beyond normal child bearing age.  
This is a foreshadowing of My own birth which was another 
miraculous birth from a virgin by the power of the Holy Spirit.  
My birth was a fulfillment of the Scriptures from Ahaz that a 
virgin would give birth to a son who would be called Emmanuel. 
(Isaiah 7:10-14) You are all preparing even now for the feast of 
My birth on Christmas.  This is a joyous time of My peace, even 
among your premeditated wars of the rich.  The evil ones will 
have a short reign of evil, but I will come and destroy them all 
and cast them into hell.  Then I will renew the earth and bring 
about My true peace in the Era of Peace.  It will be at that 
time that I will bring down the New Jerusalem on earth.  This 
vision of a beautiful glowing city shows the Light of the city 
in all of its glory, even during the night time.  Rejoice at 
this feast of Christmas and My New Jerusalem that will usher in 
My Era of Peace.”     
 
Wednesday, December 19, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision you can see how 
beautiful your planet appears in shades of blue color.  It is 
sad that mankind is slowly upsetting the delicate balance of 
nature with your water and air pollution.  Global warming is 
just one facet of nature, but mankind is also destroying the 
marine life balance as well.  Coral reefs are being destroyed 
and the fishing banks are being over fished so they are hard to 
replenish.  If man does not stop destroying his environment by 
clearing rainforests and burning too many fossil fuels, then I 
will have to intervene to restore the necessary balance of 
nature to its former purity.  Man has been delving into cloning 
and DNA manipulation where he should not be changing nature that 
was already perfect.  Pray that mankind will make more sincere 
efforts to repair the damage that he has done, so he can hand 
over a better world to the next generation.” 
 
Thursday, December 20, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I had prepared My Blessed Mother 
for many years to be without sin at conception, and she abided 
by My Will to continue her purity to and beyond the time of My 
birth.  In this way My Body was always in a pure and sinless 
environment until My birth.  My Blessed Mother was the first 
tabernacle for her Lord, even as you are tabernacles briefly 
after you receive Me in Holy Communion.  There are many things 
that you do around Christmas in preparing gifts, decorations, 



and meals for this holiday season.  But beside all of these 
distractions, you should be most focused on My coming into the 
world as a means for your spiritual salvation.  My becoming a 
man as the Second Person of the Blessed Trinity, shows you how 
much I love all of you to lower Myself to your level, and later 
die for all of your sins.  This is a blessing beyond all 
proportions that your little minds can hardly understand.  Give 
praise and thanks to your Lord as you commemorate My Incarnation 
as a man at Christmas.”  
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, this truly is a Marian Shrine in 
Betania and My Blessed Mother and Maria Esperanza still visit 
this shrine, and are giving messages to two of the daughters.  
Many are curious of the messages received there, but they are 
private for the family in directing their operations of the 
shrine grounds and the new retreat houses for the pilgrims.  
Pray for them to be able to carry out the work that heaven is 
directing them to do.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you all want to honor Me with your 
gifts at My crib, and the flowers around My altar.  Just as the 
shepherds came with their sheep, and the Magi with their gifts, 
so you feel drawn to My love on Christmas, and to share My peace 
with everyone.  Christmas time is to be shared with your family 
and those that you meet on the streets.  Love needs to be shared 
with others and it cannot be put under a bushel basket, just as 
you share light in a house.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in some areas of your country there 
are plenty of lakes for drinking water, but other areas are 
experiencing droughts and fires.  Your weather conditions are 
showing higher than normal snowfalls in the North and less rain 
in other areas.  Still the ice storms and violent winds have 
been unusual for this time of year.  Pray that you will find 
protection for storms and enough food for any power outages.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are already seeing Christians 
being persecuted for their faith in Moslem and communist 
countries.  Be alert because you will see more of the same in 
America and elsewhere as evil will be spread all over the world 
during the tribulation.  Pray for My help to stand up to these 
evil ones so you may keep your faith strong, even when your life 
is threatened.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, on every great feast day heaven 
exults in prayer and singing to add to the celebrations on 
earth.  Remember that heaven is watching all of your actions and 
your feast celebrations as well.  Take time to meditate on your 
Advent Readings as they have a deeper meaning for your 
preparations for when I will return in glory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, even as you make preparations for 



Christmas in your decorations and gifts, others are preparing 
refuges for the time of the tribulation.  See how rapidly these 
old resort dwellings were renovated for the coming trials of 
evil.  In the Exodus there was a sense of haste to leave Egypt 
for the Promised Land.  Now in your modern Exodus there is 
another sense of haste to have your refuges prepared in time for 
the coming reign of evil.  My angels will protect you at My 
refuges, and they will provide for all of your needs.  So have 
no fear of this time.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, take a lesson from My Blessed 
Mother when she freely went over hard terrain to help her 
kinswoman, St. Elizabeth, even when she herself was pregnant.  
At every opportunity reach out to help your neighbor in need 
with joy, and do not complain of any inconvenience to your time.  
Christmas is a time of joy and peace, and you should be willing 
to share what you have with others both in time and money.” 
 
Friday, December 21, 2007:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of being turned upside 
down is exactly what is going to be happening to your world as 
you know it.  There will be more unusual and record breaking 
natural disasters that will include earthquakes, storms, 
volcanoes, and tsunamis.  In addition to these natural order 
events there will also be major upheavals in the governments of 
your nations all over the world.  Microchips will be more widely 
implemented in an attempt to control people’s minds.  When these 
events will cause martial law, you will need to be ready to go 
to My refuges of protection.  As these events get closer, I will 
be giving you more specific information about your preparations.  
Let this be a warning to you that the serious events are about 
to occur with a faster frequency.  Have no fear of these events 
because I will give you the strength and protection to endure 
them.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you before to have 
some alternate sources of heating your houses ready in case of 
power outages in the winter.  This could involve wood fires, 
kerosene burners, or propane burners for cooking and heating.  
The vision of a wood fire also came with a concern for where to 
store all of the ashes from your wood burning.  In other words 
it would be wise to be prepared for enough fuel in case your 
power outages could go into months before electricity could be 
restored.  You also should have oil in your lamps for light, or 
mechanically powered flashlights.  Batteries will only last a 
short time, so reusable devices will be more useful.  Your 
natural gas burners usually require electricity to operate, so 
getting heat from a line without using electricity may be 
another option if gas is still available.  You have seen how 



vulnerable you are in winter with your ice storms.  So be 
prepared for these events happening again because the one world 
people know how to cause these storms, and can turn off your 
power to control you.  With My grace and blessings I could even 
multiply your fuel in a long power outage.  Trust in My help, 
but make sure your alternative heating means are in working 
order.” 
 
Saturday, December 22, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is a good gesture to buy gifts 
for your family and friends, but it is over done when you spend 
more than your family budget can afford.  Many go into debt to 
pay for their Christmas spending spree.  Your focus should be on 
giving Me praise and glory, and wishing people a ‘Merry 
Christmas’ instead of happy holidays.  It is sad when your 
shopkeepers are instructed not to mention ‘Christmas’, and they 
make their biggest profits on this day.  Do not praise the gods 
of the mall and the things of the world.  Only I am worthy of 
your praise and Adoration.  These gifts will soon be forgotten, 
but I will always be present before you as your loving God.  
Love for Me should come before all the glitter of this temporary 
world.” 
 
Sunday, December 23, 2007: 
 Jesus said: “My people, the account of My birth in 
Bethlehem talks about a stable scene when we were refused places 
at the inn.  Those, who have traveled to Bethlehem, know that 
this place for the animals was really located in a cave where 
there was hay in the creche.  This coming to Bethlehem was all 
started by a decree of Caesar and the Romans which demanded that 
everyone had to be registered with their original tribe.  
Bethlehem was the house of David and where St. Joseph and My 
Blessed Mother had to register.  Even now in the coming time of 
tribulation, My faithful remnant will have to seek out places of 
refuge of My Blessed Mother’s apparitions, places of holy 
ground, and places of caves for protection from your government 
authorities.  Your government will soon demand that you will 
need microchips in your driver’s licenses and in your passports.  
Eventually, if you do not take chips in your bodies, the 
authorities will try to kill you in detention death camps.  This 
is why you will need to seek My refuges of protection even in 
caves, as we had to hide from Herod in Egypt.” 
 
Monday, December 24, 2007: (Vigil of Christmas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the readings you are seeing the 
themes of joy and peace that I would like to see all over the 
earth.  If all of you could live My Christmas message of peace, 



there would be no wars.  Think of your own families and how you 
could heal any grudges or disagreements, so you all could truly 
be a loving family.  Many of your jealousies or greed for things 
can get in the way of love for one another.  Make an effort this 
Christmas to heal any anger that could cause ill will or 
separations.  If you can achieve peace and love in your 
families,  then you could more easily achieve peace among your 
nations.  By trying to be peacemakers in your families and 
between nations, you can truly work toward imitating the harmony 
that I have created in nature.  It is man’s wrong choices that 
have broken up families and have caused wars among nations.  
Work to restore love between everyone, and you truly will be 
working to restore peace all over the world.” 
 
Tuesday, December 25, 2007: (Christmas) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when I came into the world as a 
man, I was truly a King of Kings, even as an Infant.  Some 
countries honor Me as El Nino in a novena to Christmas.  Some 
know Me as the Infant of Prague.  I truly answer your prayers 
and petitions either as an adult or as an infant because I am 
outside of time, but historically you followed My growing up to 
a man while I was in human form on the earth.  Today, you honor 
and praise Me as an Infant King, even as you are viewing My 
scepter in the vision.  All of the angels sang their Gloria in 
the Highest to Me as they helped to bring the shepherds to My 
crib.  So I invite all people to know and love Me in the peace 
of My appearance in the crib on My birthday.  You remember how 
you celebrated the birth of all of your children.  Now you can 
celebrate the commemoration of My birth, even as you share gifts 
with each other.  Most of all share your love with Me and your 
neighbor.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are just finishing Advent and 
already I am sharing some more refuge messages.  The 
significance of the fast travel to the refuges in the mountains 
is not about the speed of the vehicle, but it is about how soon 
you will need to go to My refuges for protection.  Events are 
going to move so fast that they could precipitate martial law in 
a short time.  Be constantly prepared to leave both spiritually 
with Confession, and physically with plenty of sacramentals to 
share with those who have none.  Have your priest bless your 
sacramentals and salt so you can have your weapons to fight the 
demons.  You are in a constant battle between good and evil, so 
do the best that you can to save souls, especially in your own 
family.” 
 
Wednesday, December 26, 2007: (St. Stephen) 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you believe in Me and follow 



My Commandments, you will always be faced with persecution.  The 
world and the body loves comforts and pleasures that can be 
unlawful.  The spirit of the soul searches for the love of its 
Creator, and to follow My Will.  This is why even in each person 
there is a battle going on between the spirit and the flesh.  
The devil has prodded people to start wars for profit and for 
gain in property.  Do not be misled, but search for the truth 
and eternal life instead of following anything of the world 
which is temporary and passing away.  Those, who come to Me in 
faith, will be set free of their sins when they ask for My 
forgiveness.  Be satisfied with your lot in this life because 
you are seeking to be with Me in heaven in the next life after 
death.  Spread the peace and joy of My Gospel message of love to 
all nations, as you strive to save souls from going to hell.  
Repent now, for now is the acceptable time to be saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the one world people are masters of 
deceit and they have created many deliberate atrocities in order 
to stir up people into fighting a war.  They profit from selling 
arms to both sides and they make money from your taxpayers on 
the interest from your war debts.  These are some of their 
slogans: Remember the Maine, Remember the Alamo, Remember the 
Luisitania, Remember Pearl Harbor, and Remember the Twin Towers.  
All of these wars were planned and contrived by these same evil 
men.  I am warning you about this now, because you are about to 
see another made up reason for war which could trigger the very 
martial law that they want to declare for their takeover.  When 
you see such an event, you should be prepared to call on My 
protection with  My angels, and be ready to leave for safety at 
My refuges.” 
 
Thursday, December 27, 2007: (St. John the Evangelist) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the vision of hands joined over 
water represents a faithful person leading a convert to Baptism 
of their sins after repentance.  I gave a command to all of My 
apostles to go out to all of the nations and share My Good News 
of salvation by baptizing them in the name of the Father, the 
Son, and the Holy Spirit. (Matt. 28:19) This also applies to all 
of My baptized faithful that you also are called to save souls, 
especially in your own family.  You are all here on this earth 
to know, love and serve Me.  It is the devil who does not want 
to serve Me, and he tries to get you to not serve Me as well.  
Other people have more specific missions, as yourself.  As you 
were given a message from your namesake, your mission of 
preparing people for the end times is an enlightenment for My 
faithful to be forewarned.  Everyone has their own mission to 
accomplish, and with My help and their listening to My Word, 
everyone will be provided the ability to carry out their 



mission.” 
 Prayer Group: 
     Jesus said: “My people, I want to thank your prayer group 
for keeping your meetings, even among the holidays.  There is so 
much evil going on in the world and it is hard to have time for 
a vacation from prayer.  Prayer for peace is needed even more 
than before because the evil of the tribulation draws near.  
Continue to keep your daily prayers coming and ask Me to 
multiply them to offset all of the sin in the world.  As you 
think of things to improve for the New Year, finding a little 
more prayer time could help in saving more souls that may be 
lost otherwise.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  security and safety from thieves 
breaking in has become big business, especially in foreign 
countries or cities that have high crime rates.  Such concern 
about break-ins is why many churches have locked their doors.  
Only a few churches leave rooms open to visit My tabernacles in 
off hours.  Even as you need to protect My tabernacles from 
stealing the Hosts, it is still good to be able to encourage 
extra visits to see Me in My tabernacle.  Pray for My help in 
how to discern proper safety for My Hosts.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is sad when anyone is killed or 
injured by dangerous animals in a zoo.  This incident was more 
accidental in nature because a wild animal was loose.  In other 
deaths you are seeing planned killings or killings for money.  
In these cases there are people who need to be held responsible 
for the taking of life.  I am the giver and taker of life and 
those, who violate My laws, will have to pay a heavy price.  
Pray that these people will learn the errors of their ways, and 
will change how they view the preciousness of life.” 
 Jesus said: “My son, when I asked you to make a DVD of one 
of your talks to distribute, this sounded like a relatively easy 
job in your technical world.  Little did you know that the evil 
one could cause you so much interference in this task.  Just as 
you have seen in the past, whenever you do anything of spiritual 
importance, you need to pray for success first and a novena to 
bring this work to a good conclusion.  Now that you have the 
tools to go forward, it is important to both pray and work 
quickly because time grows short while this work can yield some 
fruit.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have told you before that it is 
good to belong to prayer groups so you can share your faith with 
like minded friends.  Prayer groups are also helpful to draw on 
each other for spiritual and physical comfort in your daily 
problems.  They can also be a good help when you may need to 
hold underground  Masses or plans for where to go for refuges in 
the end times.  If you do not have a prayer group, you may want 



to try and start one  among your friends or relatives.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes you have to mix your 
spiritual needs with your physical needs.  The importance of 
prayer in your lives is just one example of how your prayer can 
be practical in accomplishing your mission.  By praying for My 
help in each of your tasks, your life will go much smoother, 
even among the difficulties of life.  When you trust in Me in 
your prayer, you have a confidence that your earthly life cannot 
give you.  Your spiritual goals and your physical goals are hard 
to separate.  I have created everything, and all of nature 
should be in harmony with My Will.  I know all of your needs 
more than you know them, so do not forget to involve Me in 
everything that you do.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have already shared your gifts 
with one another, but now I ask you to think a little beyond 
exchanging gifts to gifts that are given without any expectation 
of a pay back in any way.  When you give gifts of time and money 
to the poor, you will store more treasure in heaven because the 
poor cannot pay you back except to thank you.  These kind of 
gifts have more joy and love associated with them because you 
may be helping a poor person to survive, or find a means to help 
themselves.  Continue to always be watching for anyone who needs 
help so you can gain a grace that will be stored in heaven.” 
 
Friday, December 28, 2007: (The Holy Innocents) 
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s feast is in memory of all 
the infants up to two years old that were killed by Herod’s 
decree in Bethlehem.  This was Herod’s attempt to kill Me after 
the Magi refused to tell him where I was born.  Today, there are 
other innocents being killed in the womb by abortion.  In some 
instances abortions have become the last resort birth control 
where having children is either an embarrassment or an 
inconvenience to take care of another child.  There are many 
sins of fornication and adultery going on in America outside of 
the marriage bed.  Living together without marriage is a sinful 
lifestyle and this flaunts their sin in My face because it is a 
deliberate sin against My Sixth Commandment.  This sexual sin  
is compounded when any conceived children are aborted.  Even 
among married couples there are sins of using birth control 
devices which are the precursor for abortions to control family 
size.  The marriage act needs to be always open to birth and the 
Church only allows Natural Family Planning methods without birth 
control devices.  Some married couples also have abortions 
thinking they cannot afford another child.  All abortions kill 
innocent life, and they are the same as murder in My eyes.  They 
will require a heavy payment to make reparation for the worst of 
sins.  I still will forgive such a sin, but do not put yourself 



in these situations that could tempt you to have abortions.  
Better to have the children and give them up for adoption than 
have an abortion.  Having children should be the product of a 
loving environment without any intent to kill them out of 
inconvenience.  Life is too precious to kill, so follow My laws 
to avoid birth control, prostitution, fornication, or adultery 
that could lead to abortions.  When you live a life of love 
according to My laws of love, then there can be true peace among 
everyone, especially in this Christmas Season.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, do not get so comfortable with your 
home and your belongings that you cannot leave them in a 
minute’s notice.  I am showing you how quickly a chance storm 
could ruin your home and all that you own.  Everything of this 
world is temporary, and will be gone tomorrow.  This is why you 
should not be so attached to your possessions that you cannot 
let them go.  A time is coming in the tribulation when you will 
have to leave everything behind and flee to a refuge to save 
your life and protect your soul.  Have no fear of this time 
because I will be at your side to provide for all of your needs, 
both spiritual and physical.  Do not just accumulate things for 
your own benefit, but be willing to share all that you have with 
others.  It is your love in charity to help others that will 
help balance off the punishment due for your sins.” 
 
Saturday, December 29, 2007: (St. Thomas Becket) 
 Jesus said: “My people, your winter weather will be like 
this vision.  At times it will be cold, icy,  and blustery snow, 
while at other times it will be mild with the snow melting.  It 
would be better if My people were also hot or cold in their 
faith, and not just lukewarm. (Rev. 3:15,16) ‘I know thy works; 
thou art neither cold nor hot.  I would that thou wert cold or 
hot.  But because thou art lukewarm, and neither cold nor hot, I 
am about to vomit thee out of My mouth.’  If you truly know the 
faith and are not on fire with My love, how can I know you?  Do 
not just come to church and go through the motions of Mass just 
to be there.  You must have love for Me in your heart, and be 
willing to live out My ways in your life throughout the whole 
week and not just for one hour.  If you truly love Me, you 
should say so in your prayers every day.  You do not just tell 
your spouse that you love them only once a week, but you show 
your affection every day, or your love will soon die.  So be on 
fire all the time in loving Me and your neighbor, and your 
reward will be great in heaven.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, there will come a time of 
tribulation when the evil ones will want to place a microchip in 
everyone to control your thoughts and give worship to the 
Antichrist.  Refuse to take any chips in your body, even if 



these evil ones threaten to kill you.  I am showing you how to 
find hiding places either at your home temporarily or at an 
interim refuge.  When you are in trap door locations, pray for 
My protection that these evil ones will be blinded from 
detecting you by infra-red, radar, or dogs scenting you.  Some 
of My faithful will be martyred, but they will go straight to 
heaven as saints with little pain.  The rest will be protected 
by My angels on your way to My refuges.  Take care that you have 
some good hiding places wherever you are staying.  I will 
provide for your needs, so have no fear of these evil ones.” 
 
Sunday, December 30, 2007: (Holy Family Sunday) 
 Jesus said: “My people, the family is the core of your 
social units, but it is being attacked on all sides from the 
evil one and your cultural traditions.  Unfortunately, worldly 
things and secular events are overshadowing your spiritual 
traditions, and Christmas is just one example.  Your husbands 
and wives have become lax in their prayers as a family, and when 
both work, it puts a strain on love relationships and taking 
care of the children.  Many of your individual desires are 
placed over the good of the family, and this is why you are 
seeing so many divorces.  Love can grow cold unless there is an 
underlying faith commitment and a desire for what is best for 
the family to survive.  There are many pressures from the 
workplace, paying bills, and keeping up with all of your 
activities outside of the house.  When you pray with Me as a 
part of your family, you will have the graces to overcome 
difficulties as job losses, illnesses, or deaths in the family.  
Pray for your families, because every divorce divides My human 
family, and you need love to keep your peace.” 
 
Monday, December 31, 2007: (New Year’s Eve Mass) 
 Jesus said: “My people, receive My Blessed Mother and I 
into your hearts as we share our love and joy with all of you.  
I am calling all of My children to be loving in every situation 
that you find yourself.  At times you try to be generous with 
your gifts to people, but you may have your own strings attached 
to them.  If someone does not share your enthusiasm with your 
gift, and they wish to change it or reject it, do not be 
offended by their attitude without much gratitude for your 
efforts.  Be loving of the receiver of your gift and try to 
accommodate their wishes.  At other times you may see people 
presume upon your generosity without asking you first.  You may 
also give gifts to the poor and at times they do not acknowledge 
your sacrifice and they may not thank you.  Even if people do 
not acknowledge your good intentions, I see all of the 
intentions in your heart and I thank you on their behalf.  Even 



if someone takes advantage of your kindness, be always loving in 
these trying situations.  You give from a generous heart, so do 
not let your damaged pride interfere with your loving heart for 
everyone.  Love one another and your Lord, even as you wish 
others to love you.” 


